## Deloitte.



Even if the AHCA doesn't prevail, states can still pursue their own health care reforms Deloitte Center for Government Insights

# About the author



#### Melissa Majerol

Melissa Majerol is the Health Care Research Manager with the Deloitte Center for Government Insights. She leads the Center's research on issues impacting federal and state health agencies, with a focus on health policy.

#### About the Deloitte Center for Government Insights

The Deloitte Center for Government Insights shares inspiring stories of government innovation, looking at what's behind the adoption of new technologies and management practices. We produce cutting-edge research that guides public officials without burying them in jargon and minutiae, crystalizing essential insights in an easy-to-absorb format. Through research, forums, and immersive workshops, our goal is to provide public officials, policy professionals, and members of the media with fresh insights that advance an understanding of what is possible in government transformation.

# Contact us



### William D. Eggers

Executive Director Deloitte Center for Government Insights Deloitte Services LP +1 571 882 6585 weggers@deloitte.com



### Jim Hardy

Specialist Executive Deloitte Consulting LLP +1 206 716 6346 jihardy@deloitte.com



### **Pat Howard**

Principal Deloitte Consulting LLP +1 717 651 6260 pahoward@deloitte.com

#### Acknowledgements

The author wishes to thank Bill Eggers, Pat Howard, Jim Hardy, Jim Jones, Daniel Esquibel, Lindsay Hough, Sarah Thomas, Bill Womack and Danielle Moon.

# Introduction

On May 4, 2017, the American Health Care Act (AHCA) narrowly passed the House. The bill includes a major overhaul of the Medicaid program and federal rules governing the individual health insurance market, which together cover over a quarter of the U.S. population.<sup>1</sup> It also gives states the option to further waive key provisions of the Affordable Care Act (ACA). Passage in the Senate is far from certain, with a number of Republicans vowing to draft their own legislation rather than take up the House's bill.<sup>2</sup>

While debate over the future of health care continues, some states are looking for immediate opportunities under existing law to achieve reforms they have long sought.

In March, the administration sent two letters to the nation's governors indicating it would be amenable to such reforms. The first was a **letter** from the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), Tom Price, and Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) Administrator, Seema Verma, signaling their commitment to granting states increased authority over their Medicaid programs, primarily through Section 1115 Medicaid waivers **(See Sidebar "What are Section 1115 Medicaid Waivers?")**. Separately, Price issued a **letter** to governors encouraging states to use State Innovation Waivers created under Section 1332 of the ACA **(See Sidebar "What are Section 1332 State Innovation Waivers?").** These waivers, which became available in January 2017, allow states to pursue alternative and innovative strategies for ensuring that people have access to high-quality, affordable health insurance.

Taken together, these two letters signal that regardless of broader legislative reform efforts, the administration will likely grant states greater latitude than they've previously known to chart their own course for Medicaid and the individual market. All they need to do is ask.



For insight into what authorities states might request from HHS in the absence of legislative changes, it's instructive to look at what they've asked for in the past.

#### For this we reviewed:



### Thirty-four letters from governors and state insurance commissioners to House Republican leaders. These letters were in response to a request from Republican House leadership for state input on health care reform. These letters came from

16 states with Democratic Governors, 17 with Republican Governors, and one with an Independent Governor).<sup>3</sup>



### A letter from four Republican governors to House Republicans, offering alternative Medicaid policy proposals in lieu of the policies outlined in the AHCA.



### Section 1115 Medicaid expansion waiver proposals that were denied under the previous administration.

### What are Section 1115 Medicaid Waivers?

In exchange for guaranteed federal funding for their Medicaid programs, states must adhere to minimum standards of coverage and benefits established by federal law in the Social Security Act. States may submit Section 1115 Medicaid waivers to the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) to request permission to waive federal rules as part of pilot projects that promote the overall objectives of the Medicaid program. The decision over whether a proposal promotes the objectives of the Medicaid program is largely left to the HHS Secretary, who evaluates the request and interprets statute.

In addition, waivers must be budget neutral for the federal government. In other words, over the life of the waiver, federal Medicaid expenditures must not exceed what they would have been without the waiver. The statute also requires the Secretary to implement reporting requirements for states with approved demonstrations, and to establish a process for the periodic evaluation of demonstration projects to see if they work. Section 1115 waivers are generally issued for five years and may be renewed for up to 3 years.<sup>4</sup>

# Medicaid requests

After reviewing the letters and waiver applications, several themes emerged among the subset of states that identified potential changes they would request to their Medicaid programs. Those requests can be broadly categorized under eligibility and enrollment requirements; benefits; and financing and administration.

### Eligibility and enrollment requirements

### The ability to freeze or cap Medicaid enrollment.

Medicaid is an entitlement program, which means that anyone who meets eligibility rules has the right to enroll in the program, and that the federal share of Medicaid funding is guaranteed without limit. According to statute, state Medicaid programs must provide medical assistance to *all individuals* who are part of mandatory coverage groups. Therefore, states may not freeze or cap enrollment for those populations.<sup>5</sup> Requests to freeze or cap enrollment have generally been mentioned alongside the proposal of converting Medicaid from an entitlement program to a capped funding program through block grants or per-capita caps. (See Section on Finance and administration)

### Lower the income-eligibility threshold for expansion adults.

Prior to the ACA, states only had to cover certain categories of poor individuals under their Medicaid program, such as people who were aged, blind, and disabled; children, and pregnant women. Parents in many states had to have incomes far below poverty to be eligible, and most states did not cover childless adults, no matter how low their incomes were.

The ACA required states to expand their Medicaid program to all individuals under the age of 65 with incomes below 138 percent of the federal poverty level (FPL); however in NFIB v. Sebelius, the Supreme Court ruled that the Medicaid expansion was optional (See Table 1 for more information on FPL). Thirty-one states and the District of Columbia have expanded Medicaid, while nineteen states have not. The Medicaid expansion was 100 percent funded by the federal government from 2014 until 2017, and the ACA guarantees that federal funding for the newly eligible expansion population will never dip below 90 percent. However, in order to receive the enhanced matching funds, states must expand coverage to *all individuals* who meet the ACA's requirements, meaning up to 138% FPL.6

A number of states have expressed interest in continuing to receive enhanced federal matching funds for the newly eligible adult population while having the option to reduce the income-eligibility level for that group to something below 138% FPL.

### Table 1: 2017 Federal poverty levels for individuals and families

| Percent poverty | Individual | Family of three |
|-----------------|------------|-----------------|
| 100%            | \$12,060   | \$20,420        |
| 138%            | \$16,643   | \$28,180        |
| 150%            | \$18,090   | \$30,630        |

**Source:** Office of the Assistant Secretary of Planning and Evaluation (ASPE), HHS Poverty Guidelines for 2017.

#### https://aspe.hhs.gov/poverty-guidelines

**Note:** These Poverty Guidelines refer to the 48 contiguous states and Washington, D.C.

### Apply asset tests.

The ACA established a new methodology for determining income eligibility for most Medicaid populations and premium subsidies for people who purchase coverage on a health exchange. Unlike previous policy, this methodology does not take a person's assets into account.7 In contrast, states have the ability to limit eligibility for other government programs to those with little or no assets. The majority of states have eliminated the asset test for the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP, formerly the "Food Stamp" program) and the Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP), but the vast majority of states have maintained an asset test for Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF).8 Some states have expressed interest in having the option to also apply an asset test when determining Medicaid eligibility.

### Apply work requirements.

A number of states have proposed attaching work requirements as a condition for Medicaid eligibility for 'able-bodied' adults. Such requirements could include completing a number of hours (typically 20) of work, job searching, or job training. Under the previous administration, CMS denied 1115 waiver requests that included work requirements, saying that these requests were inconsistent with the overarching goals of the Medicaid program. Arizona<sup>9</sup> and Kentucky<sup>10</sup> currently have waivers pending with CMS that include work requirements. Arkansas has recently signaled interest in amending its waiver to include a work requirement, and Wisconsin's forthcoming waiver includes this provision as well.<sup>11</sup> <sup>12</sup>

### Increase premiums and out-of-pocket costs.

Currently, states can and do require certain beneficiaries, typically those with incomes above 150% FPL, to pay Medicaid premiums. In addition, states may apply nominal outof-pocket costs to all Medicaid enrollees except those specifically exempted by law. Combined, premiums and co-pays may not exceed 5 percent of a beneficiary's household income.<sup>13</sup> Several states have expressed interest in incorporating premiums and cost sharing for other beneficiaries (such as those below poverty), and charging higher amounts. While the previous administration approved 1115 waivers that sought to charge premiums above federal limits, it denied waivers that would have required premiums from adults with incomes below the poverty line.

Some states support converting Medicaid from an open-ended entitlement program to a capped allotment, in exchange for greater state authority to determine eligibility, benefits and conditions of enrollment.



### Dis-enroll or lock-out individuals who breach conditions of enrollment.

Premiums and out-of-pocket costs are not new in Medicaid, but enforcing them through dis-enrollments and lock-out periods are. Indiana was the first state to receive approval from CMS to dis-enroll childless adults from Medicaid for failing to pay premiums, followed by Montana.<sup>14</sup> Wisconsin's forthcoming waiver contains a similar provision. Kentucky and Indiana have new waivers pending with CMS seeking lockout periods of up to six months.<sup>15 16</sup>

### **Benefits**

### Limit or eliminate Early and Periodic Screening, Diagnostic, and Treatment (EPSDT) and non-emergency medical transportation (NEMT).

Under federal law, children under age 21 must receive the EPSDT benefit, which includes regular screenings (including physical, behavioral, developmental and lead screenings), vision, dental, and hearing services, and other medically necessary care.<sup>17</sup> States are required to control, correct or reduce health problems found during screenings and periodic tests. Some states have proposed making this benefit optional, except for children with disabilities and other special populations. There have also been proposals to reduce the age of the EPSDT benefit to 18 years.

In addition, several states requested that non-emergency medical transportation (NEMT), a benefit that provides transportation for individuals who do not have access to transportation to and from their medical appointments, not be mandated. The Code of Federal Regulations requires states to ensure that eligible and qualified beneficiaries have this benefit.<sup>18</sup> Indiana, Iowa and Arkansas have received approval to waive NEMT for some populations for a test period. Kentucky is also seeking this in a waiver currently under review with CMS.<sup>19</sup>

### Lift the "IMD exclusion".

Under Medicaid law, federal Medicaid funds cannot be used to pay "institutions of medical disease" (IMDs) with more than 16 beds for beneficiaries aged 21 to 64.20 The so-called "IMD exclusion" is a rare instance of Medicaid law that prohibits the use of federal funds for medically necessary care. It was intended to ensure that states, which had historically assumed the responsibility of caring for people with mental health issues, continue to be the primary payer of these services. The provision has long been debated by the mental health and substance abuse community, and has been criticized for potentially reducing access to care for those who need it.21

CMS issued a State Medicaid Director Letter in 2015 saying states could submit 1115 waivers that included coverage for substance use disorder (SUD) services in inpatient and/or residential settings that are within the definition of IMDs.<sup>22</sup> Wisconsin's forthcoming waiver includes a request to lift the IMD exclusion, stating that this is critical for fighting the state's opioid epidemic.

### Finance and administration

### Convert Medicaid to a block grant or per capita cap.

Each Medicaid program is jointly financed by the federal government and the state, according to a matching formula based on the relative wealth of the state.<sup>23</sup> As long as states provide their share of Medicaid funds, the federal government guarantees its share without limit. In exchange, the federal government establishes minimum standards of eligibility and benefits, but provides states with many optional coverage groups and benefits that are guaranteed federal matching funds.

Some states support converting Medicaid from an open-ended entitlement program to a capped allotment (at least for some populations), in exchange for greater state authority to determine eligibility, benefits and conditions of enrollment.

### Use Medicaid to offer premium assistance.

States have long been able to use Medicaid dollars to purchase private insurance for eligible individuals. Before the ACA, premium assistance was typically used to help individuals afford employer-sponsored insurance, but states had to ensure that cost-sharing and benefits were equivalent to Medicaid through "wrap-around" benefits and cost-sharing protections. Though most adults enrolled in Medicaid work or are in working families, they generally work in firms or industries that have low rates of employer sponsored health insurance.<sup>24</sup> Since few Medicaid beneficiaries have access to employer coverage or private insurance, enrollment in premium assistance programs has been relatively small.<sup>25</sup>

Arkansas and New Hampshire use Medicaid premium assistance to purchase ACA coverage for their expansion population, and Michigan will do the same beginning in 2018.<sup>26</sup> Under the previous administration, CMS had generally required states to maintain wrap-around benefits and costsharing protections to individuals receiving premium assistance through Medicaid.

### Streamline, expedite and simplify 1115 waiver approval process.

Some states have expressed concerns with the current waiver approval process, stating that it is overly resource intensive; that approvals take too long; that there should be a mechanism for making waivers permanent rather than having to renew them every five years; and that there should be a "fast-track" to approve waivers in one state that have already been approved in another state.



### Table 2: Summary of Medicaid requests

### **Eligibility and enrollment requirements**

- Freeze or cap Medicaid enrollment
- Lower the income-eligibility threshold for expansion adults
- Apply asset tests
- Apply work requirements
- Increase premiums and out-of-pocket costs
- Dis-enroll or lock-out individuals who breach conditions of enrollment

### **Benefits**

- Lift or eliminate EPSDT
- Lift or eliminate NEMT
- Lift the "IMD exclusion"

### **Financing and administration**

- Convert Medicaid to a block-grant or per-capita cap
- Use Medicaid to provide premium assistance
- Streamline, expedite and simplify 1115 waiver approval process

# ACA and individual insurance market requests

In the 34 letters from governors and insurance commissioners to the Republican House leadership, states had a wide variety of requests, ranging from pleas to keep the individual market intact and maintain the federal subsidies to calls for completely eliminating the Affordable Care Act and all of its taxes, mandates and regulatory requirements. Below, we focus only on the major themes that emerged from states that recommended changes to the individual market that are consistent with current law or achievable through a waiver.

### Eliminate essential health benefits.

Under the ACA, plans offered on the exchange are required to cover ten essential health benefit (EHB) categories, but some states have called for removing this requirement so that "skinnier" plans with fewer covered benefits could be offered for lower premium prices. The new Administration could use its authority under section 1332 of the ACA to approve a state plan alternative to the ACA's rules that would alter the ten EHBs.<sup>27</sup> It could also redefine what some of the benefits are required to include.

### Establish high-risk pools.

A few states have expressed interest in receiving federal funds to help establish insurance pools made up exclusively of individuals with high health care costs, or "high-risk pools." The thinking behind high-risk pools is that by taking the costliest people out of the market, health care costs would fall for everyone else.

35 states offered high-risk pools in the decades prior to passage of the ACA. Such state programs were instrumental at providing coverage to those who would have otherwise been uninsurable due to pre-existing conditions. However, there is considerable evidence that high-risk pools were not successful overall at providing access to high-quality, affordable coverage.<sup>28</sup> <sup>29 30</sup> The history of high-risk pools is marked by underfunding, limited choice of plans,

benefit restrictions and high costs. Most pools have operated with negative budgets. Minnesota no longer operates a high-risk pool but is often cited as a state that ran a successful program. There are various theories about why Minnesota's program was successful, but the most important may have been adequate funding.<sup>31</sup>

In their letters, a number of states said they supported high-risk pools, though most strongly emphasized the need for substantial federal contributions in order for these pools to be viable. Alaska recently applied for a Section 1332 State Innovation Waiver which would, among other things, use federal funds toward a state high-risk pool.<sup>32</sup>

### Establish reinsurance programs.

The ACA established a 3-year reinsurance program (2014-2016), which provided some funds to ACA-compliant plans that had enrollees with higher costs relative to other plans. The purpose of a reinsurance program is to preemptively stabilize premium costs by alleviating insurers' concerns through the offsetting of costs associated with high-cost enrollees. In several letters, states mentioned the importance of maintaining a robust reinsurance program for health plans.

With the end of the ACA reinsurance program, premiums in Alaska's individual market were projected to increase by 42 percent, but the state created the Alaska Reinsurance Program (ARP) with \$55 million in state funds, which resulted in a modest premium increase of roughly 7 percent for 2017. Now, the state has a Section 1332 State Innovation Waiver under review that would redirect some ACA premium subsidies to help fund Alaska's reinsurance program. The state believes that this program would reduce premiums for 2018 by up to 4 percent.<sup>33</sup> Minnesota recently passed a state law that would establish a similar reinsurance program.34

### What are Section 1332 State Innovation Waivers?

During ACA congressional deliberations, Section 1332 State Innovation Waivers were envisioned as a way for states to achieve ACA coverage goals by pursuing alternative approaches that might better suit their specific health care market needs. States were able to apply for State Innovation Waivers in 2016 and waivers could go into effect as early as January 2017.

There are several requirements written in statute that states must adhere to when developing their alternative approaches to health care coverage. Specifically:

- Be federal budget-neutral over the period of the waiver and federal deficit-neutral over a ten-year budget window;
- Provide coverage "at least as comprehensive as" under the ACA;
- Ensure that as many or more individuals will have health coverage than as under the ACA; and
- Implement affordability standards equal to or greater than the ACA.

Although waivers were originally designed to give states the opportunity to launch pilot projects, they have become a major tool for states to carve their own path with Medicaid, and could potentially do the same with the individual market.



### How might states get what they are asking for?

In a word: waivers. Although waivers were originally designed to give states the opportunity to launch pilot projects, they have become a major tool for states to carve their own path with Medicaid, and could potentially do the same with the individual market.

The two letters issued to governors from HHS in March 2017 each addressed waivers as a major vehicle for state-level reforms. The letter penned by Price and Verma acknowledged the significant demographic, geographic and health system variation among states, and signaled a commitment to "ushering in a new era for the federal and state Medicaid partnership where states have more freedom to design programs that meet the spectrum of diverse needs of their Medicaid population."<sup>35</sup>

The following priorities laid out in the letter address some of the states' specific requests on Medicaid:

- Make the Medicaid waiver approval process more transparent, efficient and less burdensome
- Approve Section 1115 waivers that have a work component
- Allow states to design their Medicaid programs to resemble commercial insurance for expansion adults. This would include premiums and cost-sharing, health savings accounts (HSAs) for individuals at all income levels, waivers of NEMT, and others.

Price's letter reminds states of the flexibilities they have under State Innovation Waivers, and encourages them to follow Alaska's lead in using such waivers to establish high-risk pools and reinsurance programs. The establishment of high-risk pools and reinsurance programs are not at odds with federal law (in fact, the ACA established temporary funds for both programs), and therefore do not require a waiver. However, by using Section 1332 State Innovation Waivers, states can reallocate their share of federal ACA dollars to help fund these programs.

Together, these letters send a clear message that the administration is amenable to

approving state proposals that make changes to their Medicaid programs and individual insurance markets. They also make clear that, absent new federal legislation, waivers are the primary lever states should rely upon to achieve this. Indeed, as noted earlier, some of these requests have already been granted to states through waiver approval under the previous administration, but the current administration appears committed to even broader and more expeditious approval of these waiver requests.

While the emphasis is often on states themselves, waivers can come about through a multi-stakeholder engagement process. For example, Minnesota's Health Care Financing Task Force, which advises the state on Medicaid and 1332 State Innovation Waivers, includes members from health plans, providers, and academic institutions, as well as elected officials.<sup>36</sup> South Dakota also established the Medicaid **Opportunities and Challenges Task Force** in 2013, primarily for the purpose of discussing the pros and cons of Medicaid expansion. Task force members included a broad group of stakeholders, including legislators, physicians, providers, community health groups, and hospital officials.<sup>37</sup> In addition, before states are eligible to submit their waiver applications to the federal government, they must allow for a public notice and comment period, giving interest groups and citizens an opportunity to weigh in on waiver proposals. Still, state governors and legislators have the final say on what goes into waiver applications, and the federal government has the ultimate say in what gets approved. State waivers appear poised for broad federal approval.

Medicaid programs and, indeed, the American health care system as a whole are marked by vast variation that differ by state and insurance type. As states move to make further changes to their Medicaid programs and, now, to the individual market, we are likely to see even greater state-by-state health care variation. But even as they go their own way, states will continue to rely on federal health agencies like HHS and CMS for financial investments and technical support. The strength of these state-federal partnerships will likely determine the success of state health reform efforts now and in the future.

# Endnotes

- Kaiser Family Foundation, State Health Facts, March 2016 Current Population Survey (CPS: Annual Social and Economic Supplements), http://kff.org/other/stateindicator/total-population/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22: %22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D
- 2 Sean Sullivan, Paige Winfield Cunningham and Kelsey Snell, "While House passes GOP health-care bill, Senate prepares to do its own thing." Washington Post, 4 May, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/powerpost/if-house-passes-gophealth-care-bill-a-steeper-climb-awaits-in-the-senate/2017/05/04/26a901da-30bd-11e7-8674-437ddb6e813e\_story.html?utm\_term=.bf658d7acb8a
- 3 The District of Columbia's mayor, a Democrat, is counted amount the 16 Democratic governors. The only state with an Independent Governor is Alaska.
- 4 Eliot Fisherman, "Presentation: Budget neutrality for section 1115(a) Medicaid demonstrations – New adjustments in methodology," Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, May 12, 2016, https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/section-1115-demo/downloads/about-1115/all-state-presentation.pdf
- 5 Social Security Administration, "Compilation of the social security laws: State plans for medical assistance," https://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title19/1902.htm, accessed April 21, 2017
- 6 Section1902(a)(10)(A)(i)(VIII) Department of Health and Human Services has previously interpreted this sub-clause to mean that the ACA does not allow enhanced FMAP for partial or phase-in Medicaid expansion. Department of Health and Human Services and Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services further clarified this in various forms sub-regulatory guidance (letters, FAQs).
- 7 The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Eligibility," https://www. medicaid.gov/medicaid/eligibility/, accessed April 21, 2017
- 8 Corporation for Enterprise Development, "Asset Limits in Public Benefit Programs," http://scorecard.assetsandopportunity.org/latest/measure/assetlimits-in-public-benefit-programs, accessed April 21, 2017
- 9 Vikki Wachino to Thomas Betlach, Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System (AHCCCS), January 18, 2017, https://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/az/az-hccc-ca.pdf
- 10 Matthew Bevin to Sylvia Burwell, Request for a section 1115 demonstration waiver for Kentucky Health, August 24, 2016, https://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/ky/ky-health-pa.pdf
- 11 Caleb Taylor, "Hutchinson Wants Work Requirement, Other Changes To Medicaid Expansion," The Arkansans Project, March 7, 2017, http://www. thearkansasproject.com/hutchinson-wants-work-requirement-changesmedicaid-expansion/
- 12 Wisconsin Department of Health Services, Section 1115 Demonstration Waiver-BadgerCare Reform, https://www.dhs.wisconsin.gov/badgercareplus/waivers-cla. htm
- 13 The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Cost Sharing," https://www. medicaid.gov/medicaid/cost-sharing/index.html, accessed April 21, 2017.
- 14 Jane B. Wishner et al, "Medicaid Expansion, the Private Option, and Personal Responsibility Requirements," Urban Institute, May 2015, http://www.urban.org/ sites/default/files/publication/53236/2000235-Medicaid-Expansion-The-Private-Option-and-Personal-Responsibility-Requirements.pdf
- 15 Patricia Boozang, Deborah Bachrach, and Mindy Lipson, "Overview of Alternative Medicaid Expansion Waivers," State Network, January 2017, http://www. statenetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/State-Network-Manatt-Overviewof-Alternative-Medicaid-Expansion-Waivers-January-2017.pdf
- 16 Wisconsin Department of Health Services, Section 1115 Demonstration Waiver-BadgerCare Reform, https://www.dhs.wisconsin.gov/badgercareplus/waivers-cla. htm
- 17 The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Early and Periodic Screening, Diagnostic, and Treatment," https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/benefits/epsdt/ index.html, accessed April 21, 2017
- 18 42 C.F.R. § 431.53. https://www.ecfr.gov/cgi-bin/text-idx?SID=dbcab2f8572a961f0 e36adafe5525137&node=42:4.0.1.1.2.2.10.5&rgn=div

- 19 Patricia Boozang, Deborah Bachrach, and Mindy Lipson, "Overview of Alternative Medicaid Expansion Waivers," State Network, January 2017, http://www. statenetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/State-Network-Manatt-Overviewof-Alternative-Medicaid-Expansion-Waivers-January-2017.pdf
- 20 42 C.F.R. § 1905 https://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title19/1905.htm
- 21 http://www.nami.org/Learn-More/Mental-Health-Public-Policy/IMD-(Institutionsfor-Medical-Disease)-Exclusion
- 22 Vikki Wachino to State Medicaid Director, New Service Delivery Opportunities for Individuals with a Substance Use Disorder, July 27, 2015, https://www.medicaid. gov/federal-policy-guidance/downloads/smd15003.pdf
- 23 Government Publishing Office, "Federal register: Vol. 81," November 15, 2016, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2016-11-15/pdf/2016-27424.pdf
- 24 Rachel Garfield, Robin Rudowitz, and Anthony Damico, "Understanding the Intersection of Medicaid and Work," Kaiser Family Foundation, February 15, 2017, http://kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/understanding-the-intersection-of-medicaidand-work/
- 25 Carolyn L. Yocom to Max Baucus and Henry Waxman, "Medicaid and CHIP: Enrollment, Benefits, Expenditures, and Other Characteristics of State Premium Assistance Programs," January 19, 2010, http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d10258r. pdf.
- 26 Healthy Michigan Section 1115 Demonstration, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Special Terms and Conditions Approved December 17, 2015 https://www.michigan.gov/documents/snyder/Healthy\_Michigan\_1115\_ Demonstration\_Approval\_12302013\_443466\_7.pdf
- 27 Ian Spatz and Michael Kolber, "The Future Of Essential Health Benefits," Health Affairs Blog, February 2017, http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2017/02/14/the-futureof-essential-health-benefits/
- 28 Jeanne Lambrew and Ellen Montz, "States Be Warned: High-Risk Pools Offer Little Help At A High Cost," Health Affairs Blog, February 28, 2017, http://healthaffairs. org/blog/2017/02/28/states-be-warned-high-risk-pools-offer-little-help-at-a-highcost/
- 29 Jean P. Hall, "Why High Risk Pools (Still) Won't Work," The Commonwealth Fund, February 13, 2015, http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/blog/2015/ feb/why-high-risk-pools-still-will-not-work
- 30 Trish Riley and Anita Cardwell, "High Risk Pools Deja Vu Lessons from States, Questions for Policymakers," National Academy for State Health Policy, January 31, 2017, http://www.nashp.org/high-risk-pools-deja-vu-lessons-from-statesquestions-for-policymakers/
- 31 Courtney Burke and Lynn Blewett, "All High-Risk Pools Are Not Equal: Examining The Minnesota Model," Courtney Burke and Lynn Blewett, Health Affair Blog, March 19, 2010, http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2010/03/19/all-high-risk-pools-arenot-equal-examining-the-minnesota-model/
- 32 Bill Walker to Sylvia Mathews Burwell, State of Alaska-Section 1332 State Innovation Waiver, December 29, 2016, https://www.commerce.alaska.gov/web/ Portals/11/Pub/Alaska-1332-Waiver-Application-with-Attachments-Appendices. pdf?ver=2017-01-05-112938-193
- 33 ibid
- 34 Letter from Mark Dayton to Kurt Daudt, April 3, 2017, http://mn.gov/gov-stat/ pdf/2017\_04\_03\_Letter\_Reinsurance\_Bill.pdf
- 35 Letter from Thomas Price and Seema Verma to Governors, March 2017, https:// www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/sec-price-admin-verma-ltr.pdf
- 36 Minnesota Health Care Financing Task Force, https://mn.gov/dhs/hcftf/about/ members/
- 37 South Dakota Medicaid Opportunities and Challenges Task Force, "Final Report," September 16, 2013, http://www.sdbudgetandpolicyproject.org/wp-content/ uploads/2012/03/Task-Force-Report-9-16-13-SD-Medicaid-Taskforce.pdf



This publication contains general information only and Deloitte is not, by means of this publication, rendering accounting, business, financial, investment, legal, tax, or other professional advice or services. This publication is not a substitute for such professional advice or services, nor should it be used as a basis for any decision or action that may affect your business. Before making any decision or taking any action that may affect your business, you should consult a qualified professional advisor.

Deloitte shall not be responsible for any loss sustained by any person who relies on this publication.

#### About Deloitte

Deloitte refers to one or more of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited, a UK private company limited by guarantee ("DTTL"), its network of member firms, and their related entities. DTTL and each of its member firms are legally separate and independent entities. DTTL (also referred to as "Deloitte Global") does not provide services to clients. In the United States, Deloitte refers to one or more of the US member firms of DTTL, their related entities that operate using the "Deloitte" name in the United States and their respective affiliates. Certain services may not be available to attest clients under the rules and regulations of public accounting. Please see www.deloitte.com/ about to learn more about our global network of member firms.

Copyright © 2017 Deloitte Development LLC. All rights reserved.